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M I N U T E S
At 4:02 PM, the Regular Meeting of the Board of Trustees of Shoreline Community College District Number Seven was called to order by Chair Paul Burton in the Board Room of the Administration Building.
MEMBERS PRESENT:

Mr. Paul Burton, Mr. Jeffrey Lewis, Ms. Edith Loyer Nelson, Ms. Sarah Phillips and Ms. Elsa Welch were present. 

Mr. Larry Paulsen represented the Office of the Attorney General.

OPEN COMMENT PERIOD:

Chair Burton announced there would be a change in the order of the agenda items in order to accommodate the presence of several special guests.
He then explained that the Board wished to recognize the achievements of several College entities who were present at the meeting.
The first group was the Shoreline Community College Women’s Basketball Team, which, for the first time in the College’s 40-year history, had taken the lead in the Northwest Athletic Association of Community Colleges (NWAACC) playoffs.  Director of Athletics and Intramurals, Mr. Kenneth Burrus, introduced the team coach, Ms. Petra Jackson, and assistant coaches Ms. Paulette Martin and Mr. Antwon Jones.  
Each member of the team was introduced to the Board.  They, and each of the coaches, received a bouquet of flowers from President Holly Moore.  

Team members included Reyna Gross, Lindsey Dennis, Chen Yawen, Michelle Tiedeman, Latoyria Lucas, Kamela Lyons, Natasha Koontz, Amanda Merkley, Michelle Beach, and Ebonee Newson.   Team manager is Terinna Caver.
Mr. Burrus reported that the first playoff game would be held on Friday, February 27, beginning at 8:00 a.m. against Highline Community College. 
Dr. Holly Moore introduced the second group of special guests.  Representing Phi Theta Kappa, the College Honor Society, were advisor Shawn Miller and student Alex Oh.  Mr. Oh is President of Phi Theta Kappa and also serves as ASB Secretary.  Dr. Moore announced that the Shoreline chapter had again this year received the Pinnacle Continued Excellence Award.  She presented a check to Mr. Oh in the amount of $100 from Phi Theta Kappa to be used for scholarships.  Mr. Oh remarked that he hopes to continue to make Shoreline proud by exceeding in quality and being a continuing presence at the state and the national level.  
Ms. Donna Miller Parker provided information on the Seattle Consortium Speakers Bureau. Currently, five students from Shoreline are participating in this program.  The members of this Speakers Bureau are available for a wide variety of presentations.  Ms. Miller Parker encouraged the Board to contact the Bureau if they belong to organizations which engage speakers, saying this new Bureau is a great resource. 
EXECUTIVE SESSION:

At 4:10 PM, Chair Burton announced that the Board would meet in Executive Session for approximately one hour to discuss negotiations, the performance of a public employee, and potential litigation. 

At 5:18 PM, the Board reconvened in Open Public Meeting. 

ACTION/REPORT:  APPROVE 2004-2005 SABBATICAL PROPOSALS:
Chair Burton announced that there would be a further change to the order of the agenda items, and that item # 8 would be considered by the Board at this time.  

Vice President for Academic Affairs, Dr. Carol Henderson, provided background information for this item.  She commended the Sabbatical Selection Committee for conducting an excellent job of evaluating the proposals and taking this responsibility seriously.  

Trustee Sarah Phillips asked Dr. Henderson if she was confident that substitutes could be found for the faculty nominated for sabbaticals.  Dr. Henderson replied that part-time faculty will replace the faculty on sabbatical.  She said that, in each case, Shoreline has a good chance of obtaining a part-time faculty member qualified to teach in these areas.  

Ms. Karen Toreson, president of the SCCFT, said faculty really appreciate the opportunity of sabbaticals afford to faculty. The projects faculty have planned during sabbatical will benefit their classroom teaching and be of value to the College.
Trustee Jeffrey Lewis commended the faculty who wrote the proposals as well as the faculty on the Selection Committee who reviewed them.  

The July 1, 2000-2003 (rolled over for 2004) Agreement By and Between the Shoreline Community College Board of Trustees, District VII and the Shoreline Community College Federation of Teachers (Article XII: Leaves) states that the College may award annual sabbatical leaves to eligible faculty not to exceed four percent of the total number of full-time faculty.  For the 2004-2005 academic year a total of seventeen (17) quarters of sabbatical leave is being recommended.  All faculty recommended are eligible for a sabbatical leave, and the faculty Sabbatical Selection Committee has complied with the provisions of Article XII: Leaves of the 2001-2003 Agreement.

Eleven sabbatical applications were submitted for consideration to the faculty Sabbatical Selection Committee, chaired by Professor Ken LaFountaine.  Following the Committee's review of the written applications and applicant interviews, nine proposals are attached for the Board's review.  The Committee recommended full year (three quarters) sabbatical leave for three faculty members at 86% compensation, two quarters sabbatical leave for two faculty members at 86% compensation, one quarter sabbatical leave for three faculty members at 100%, and one quarter sabbatical leave for one faculty member at 86% compensation.

Summarized below, in alphabetical order, are the sabbatical leave requests for the nine faculty members recommended:






Date of

Previous
Numbers of







Initial

Sabbatical
Quarters


Name


Division
Employment
Quarters
Recommended
1.
Elena Bianco

Library/Media
Fall 1997
None


1

Purpose:
To explore the emerging field of informatics and investigate whether Shoreline could develop courses to transfer to the University of Washington’s new Informatics bachelor of arts program by taking the UW Informatics courses and meeting with faculty and administrators to discuss the viability of creating an Informatics program track at Shoreline.

2.
Robert Bigley

Humanities
Fall 1997
None


3

Purpose:
To pursue the Doctorate of Musical Arts program at the University of Washington by attending the required day time classes in one academic year through careful planning with the UW School of Music Graduate Advisor.  

3.
Richard Davis

Humanities
Fall 1998
None


3

Purpose:
To integrate career responsibilities, professional development and creative expression to enhance and expand professional competencies by researching and developing a list of designers, developers and artists who use visual technology to produce product oriented to professional applications; establish industry contacts for the VCT program; participate in upper division course work and seminars on changing technologies; and to create a series of visual art pieces that incorporate skills as a visual communicator utilizing technological skills appropriate to the project. 

4.
Shannon Flynn

Science

Fall 1989
None


2

To research, learn and develop additional teaching and student-support strategies; collect and organize real-life applications for use in courses throughout the mathematics curriculum; create a database of existing problems and projects; read journals and attend conferences on mathematics and teaching mathematics; explore development of a 100-level “mathematics for consumers” course; and to write and document the history of Shoreline’s mathematics department.  

5.
Paul Herrick

IAS/SS

Fall 1986
Two


1

Purpose:
To revise and improve five online classes by re-writing hundreds of online lectures and revamping numerous online activities; research new online resources in philosophy and logic, including new online technology and new online teaching techniques; and to produce a computer-based tutorial program for a logic class.

6.
Diana Knauf

IAS/SS

Fall 1998
None


1

Purpose:
To expand and enhance knowledge as a developmental psychologist of thanatology, the study of death, dying and grieving by attending a graduate nursing course at the University of Washington (NURS 575, Grief and Loss in Clinical Practice); learn about death beliefs, traditions, and ceremonies practice throughout the world; and to interview individuals in the community who deal with death, dying and grieving as part of their work. 

7.
Matthew Loper
Science

Fall 1997
None


2

Purpose:
To expand skills and knowledge in the techniques of conservation by working in New Zealand with conservators and community groups on specific projects; to expand knowledge of ecology and conservation on a global scale by pursuing fundamental research; and to develop a course in environmental studies with an international focus.

8.
Kristin Marra

Humanities
Fall 1997
None


1

Purpose:
To develop a phased plan, with quarterly goals, to move Shoreline’s ABE/GED program into parity with other programs in the region by visiting other local colleges with viable ABE/GED programs to help design a course, interviewing Shoreline’s associate ABE/GED instructors to get their ideas for program improvement and growth to improve curriculum development and program visibility, and to partner with college programs and local employment agencies and high schools.

9.
Neal Vasishth

Humanities
Fall 1998
None


3

Purpose:
To spend time in India to explore first hand Asian education and culture by learning Hindi, volunteering in schools or organizations, researching the literature and philosophy of India; to continue and inspire creative writing efforts on a novel that is set in a fictional neighborhood in Seattle that integrates flashbacks to scenes set in the old neighborhood of one of the Indian characters.


Motion 04:02

Mr. Jeffrey Lewis moved that the Board approve granting 




sabbatical leaves to Robert Bigley, Neal Vasishth and 




Richard Davis for three quarters each during the 2004-2005 



academic year at 86% compensation; to Matthew Loper 




and Shannon Flynn for two quarters each during the 2004-




2005 academic year at 86% compensation; and to Diana 




Knauf, Elena Bianco, and Kristin Marra for one quarter 




during the 2004-2005 academic year at 100% 





compensation, and to Paul Herrick for one quarter during 




the 2004-2005 academic year at 86% compensation.






Ms. Edith Loyer Nelson seconded the motion, which was 





approved unanimously by the Board. 
APPROVAL OF PREVIOUS MINUTES:

A motion was made by Mr. Jeffrey Lewis to approve the Minutes of the Regular Meeting of the Board of Trustees, held January 28, 2004.  The motion, which was seconded by Ms. Edith Loyer Nelson, was approved unanimously. 

TRENDS AND UPDATES:

Vice President for Human Resources, Ms. Paulette Fleming, introduced this presentation, Shoreline’s Affirmative Action Plan.  She credited Human Resources Representatives Ms. Ruth Clark and Ms. Pamela Ziegler for their coordination of this program.  

She explained that all Institutions of Higher Education must maintain an annual Affirmative Action/Equal Employment Opportunity Policy Statement and policy statements on Sexual Harassment and Reasonable Accommodation.  Institutions of Higher Education with 50 or more employees are also required to submit an Affirmative Action Plan to the Department of Personnel on a four-year cycle and an update to the plan two years into the cycle.  To assist Institutions of Higher Education in completing the Affirmative Action Plan, the Department of Personnel developed a computer software program (Multi-Factor Analysis Software) which produces various reports for tracking data.  This year is an update year for Shoreline Community College.  To assist the Board in understanding Shoreline’s Affirmative Action Plan, Ms. Fleming presented a PowerPoint presentation which included:
· Workforce Profile with data as of October 31, 2003, October 31, 2002 and October 31, 2002

· Comparison of workforce profile data over the past three years

· Utilization Analysis and Goals Report for various job groups

· Current Human Resource Practices

· Opportunities/Strategies

Chair Burton asked how much time and resources are spent on this effort.  Everyone agreed that this is time consuming and Chair Burton said he applauded the efforts to strive toward positive results.  

ACTION:  Approve Update to Policy 4120, “DrUG- AND ALCOHOL-FREE WORKPLACE:  EMPLOYEES:”
Vice President for Human Resources, Ms. Paulette Fleming, provided background information for this item.  

In January of 1990, the Board of Trustees passed current Policy 4120:  Drug-Free Workplace: Employees.  The intent of this policy and its procedures was to provide a safe work environment for its employees and to act in accordance with Federal law (Federal Drug-Free Workplace Act of 1988, the Drug-Free Schools and Communities Act of 1986 [Public Law 99-70, Title IV. Sub-title B] and its amendment of the 1989 [Public Law 101-226].

Since 1990, there has been increased recognition of the abuse of alcohol and its impact on workplace safety and performance.  Having an employee who uses drugs or alcohol on the job or comes to work with these substances present in his/her body jeopardizes their safety and the well-being of others.

The addition of alcohol is the only substantive change to policy language.  Vice President Fleming called attention to the fact that the procedural guidelines have undergone significant changes.  The changes involve more focus on education, referral and treatment as well as testing when there is reasonable suspicion that an employee is using unlawful drugs.  Vice President Fleming emphasized that the policy draft has resulted in extensive conversations with JUMC, JLMC (Both the All Campus Classified and Plant Operations), Operations, President’s Executive Staff; College Council and Assistant Attorney General in an effort to make sure everyone had input. 

Responding to Mr. Paul Burton’s question about how the policy will be implemented, specifically how can there be assurance that everyone will understand the policy, Vice President Fleming said that whenever there is a policy change as extensive as this, we attempt to circulate the change via the employee mailing list.  Each fall quarter, all employees are reminded of policy changes which might affect them.  New employees receive an orientation and an orientation packet containing policies pertinent to them.  

President Moore asked to speak, apprising the Board that this Policy 4120 draft was presented to the College Council four separate times.  By the fourth reading, there still was not unanimous consensus that it was ready, as written, to be presented to the Board for approval.  Dr. Moore said the policy was thoroughly reviewed by the Council and many different viewpoints were represented.  

Chair Paul Burton asked Vice President Fleming if employee rights are being protected.  She replied, “yes.”


Motion 04:03

Ms. Sarah Phillips made a motion that the Board approve 





the update to Policy 4120, “Drug- and Alcohol-Free 





Workplace:  Employees.”






Upon a second by Ms. Edith Loyer Nelson, the Board, 





including Chair Paul Burton, voted “aye” to pass the 





motion.

ACTION:  APPROVE 2004-2005 ACADEMIC CALENDAR:

Ms. Robin Young, Registrar and Director of Enrollment Services who is designated Chair of the Calendar Committee, presented this item.  

According to Board Policy #6000 a proposed College Calendar for the ensuing academic year is to be submitted to the Board of Trustees no later than the February Board meeting.

The following parameters are recommended by the Joint Union Management Committee (JUMC) for developing the annual academic calendar:
1. Continued adherence to Policy 6000

2. Each quarter of the academic year should contain 49 or 50 instructional days with the same number of instructional days of the week (as possible).

3.
Continued inclusion of three final examination days. 
4.
Continued use of preparation day prior to examination days during fall, 
winter and spring quarters. 
5.
A full week of spring break between Winter and Spring Quarters. 
6.
Begin Fall quarter (non-instructional day = Opening week) on Monday, September 20, 2004 and have Fall Quarter 2004 classes begin on the subsequent Monday, September 27, 2004.  It is further recommended that SCC fall quarter classes coincide with the UW fall quarter start when their start is on or before October 1. 
During Winter Quarter, the Calendar Committee, with representation from administration, faculty and classified staff, developed a calendar for 2004-2005 using the above parameters.  The Committee’s recommendation was presented to the College President, President’s Executive Staff, College Council and is attached for the Board’s consideration.

Concluding her presentation, Ms. Young called the Board’s attention to a tentative calendar proposed by the Calendar Committee for the 2005-2006 academic year.
At this point, Chair Burton asked for a motion. 

Motion 04:04

A motion was made by Ms. Edith Loyer Nelson that the Board 




approve the proposed 2004-2005 College Calendar.





The motion, which was seconded by Ms. Sarah Phillips, 





was approved unanimously by the Board. 
REPORT:  BUDGET STATUS AND INVESTMENT REPORTS:

Vice President for Administrative Services, Ms. Beverly Brandt, provided this report.  She said that these reports are provided each month as a brief financial status report to keep the Board advised of the college’s budgeted resources, spending rates, staffing level and student enrollment.

The Cash Fund Equity Summary Provides a financial summary of the opening cash fund balance and all revenues and expenditures for all local funds for the current fiscal year.  The attached report reflects that Total Revenue for the current fiscal year through January 31, 2004. 
The Operating Budget Status Review – is a comparison of expenditures to budget for state allocations, local revenues and self-support accounts for current operating funds.

The Securities Investment Report includes the description and amounts of temporary investments of cash not required meet current expenditure needs.  Funds on hand and not immediately needed for operations are invested in short-term securities according to College policy and compatible with State Treasurer and Office of Financial Management guidelines.  The attached report includes information through January 31, 2004.   

The Additional Allocations, Grants or Contracts report show additional funding received since this year’s initial allocation.  It also shows the source of new funding and how it is distributed according to the strategic plan. 

At the conclusion of her remarks, Vice President Brandt asked the Board if she could provide a quarterly budget status and investment report, which could be supplemented with a monthly report if there were significant changes.  On behalf of the Board, Chair Paul Burton agreed that this change to the report status schedule could be made.  

Vice President Brandt concluded her report by noting that Shoreline Community College has cut nearly $2 million from the budget over the past two years.  No further cuts are anticipated.  She credited Budget Analyst, Ms. Ruth Hollingsworth, for her hard work.

The state is moving toward rehosting, scheduled to be implemented on July 1, 2005, which, she predicted, will be a whole new world.  

ACTION:  BOARD RESOLUTION NO. 83, “BROWN VS BOARD OF EDUCATION’S 50th ANNIVERSARY:”
President Holly Moore introduced this item by saying that the American Association of Community Colleges (AACC) is endorsing observance of the 50th anniversary of landmark Supreme Court ruling, “Brown vs Board of Education,” explaining that this ruling resulted in the formation of many community colleges and ultimately led to the proliferation of community colleges across the nation.  This ruling led to the realization of the importance of access to higher education for all citizens.  The AACC and the Association of Community College Trustees have asked Boards of community colleges across the nation to make a proclamation recognizing the significance of “Brown vs Board of Education” to the increase in access to higher education.  

She asked that the Board adopt Shoreline Community College Board of Trustees Resolution No. 83, “Brown v. Board of Education’s 50th Anniversary.”
Chair Paul Burton read the resolution, then asked if there was a motion to adopt.  


Motion 04:05

A motion was made by Ms. Sarah Phillips that the board 





adopt Resolution No. 83, “Brown Vs Board of Education’s 





50th Anniversary.”






Upon a second by Ms. Edith Loyer Nelson, by a unanimous 




vote, including Chair Paul Burton, the resolution was 





adopted by the Board.

REPORT:  FACULTY PRESIDENT: 
Professor Karen Toreson began her report by thanking the Board for approving faculty sabbaticals, saying faculty are grateful to receive them.  She said these sabbaticals will produce great things, as has happened in the past.  
Professor Toreson said Winter Quarter seems to be the busiest quarter.  In addition to teaching, faculty are working on master course outlines for new and outdated courses, peer evaluations for triennial evaluations and have catalog deadlines.  

She hears from faculty that Shoreline is a great place to be and to teach.  Faculty have an investment in the college and take a great deal of interest in what happens here.  

She thanked the College for supporting the faculty retreat, which was held over the past weekend.  Retreat coordinator Professor Neal Vasishth and the faculty committee produced an excellent retreat, held at Islandwood on Bainbridge Island.  Faculty had the opportunity to meet in casual surroundings with no distractions to discuss academic standards, philosophy, and all things “near and dear” to teaching in the classroom.  The retreat offered an opportunity for faculty to make connections.  She summarized, saying the retreat was “absolutely great,” and thanked the College again. 

REPORT:  CLASSIFIED STAFF:
Ms. Peggy Lytle reported on behalf of the Classified Staff.  She said that last Thursday, February 19, the classified union held a lunchtime collective bargaining information session in the Board room.  The session was attended by over 40 staff.  The two-year institutions are still waiting to her on when they will negotiate.  When any information becomes available, she will impart it to staff. 

REPORT:  STUDENT BODY PRESIDENT:

Sean Keller, ASB Vice President, represented ASB President Erica Wilkes who was ill.  He began the report by noting that Shoreline’s delegation to the Delta Epsilon Chi national competition received the most honors of any college in the Northwest.
Drama and music highlight the upcoming activities Winter Quarter, including Opera Workshop performances on February 27 and 28, then the stage production of “One Flew Over the Cuckoo’s Nest,” originally scheduled for performances on March 9 through 14, has added two performances, on March 16 and 17. 
Sarah Lundahl attended the Trustees Association of Community and Technical Colleges legislative conference held in Olympia at the beginning of the month.  
Several new clubs have been approved, including Fencing, German, Piano, Action for Change, Jewish, Korean, and Chinese Clubs.  

Mr. Keller reported that the “Student Tech Fee Protocol” has been finalized, addressing a need he has hoped would come to fruition this year.  The final policy is collaborative and involves input from students and staff. 

Responding to Mr. Jeffrey Lewis’ question, “How long do clubs last?,” Mr. Keller said each year each club must provide a roster with ten active members, otherwise the budget is frozen and they must reapply to the Student Senate.  Clubs showing ten members and an advisor can renew annually.  

REPORT:  COLLEGE PRESIDENT:

President Holly Moore began her report by confirming that she has asked Professor Neal Vasishth to present a synopsis of the February 20 and 21 Faculty Retreat at the March Board of Trustees meeting.  

She asked Assistant Vice President for Academic Affairs, Dr. Andrea Rye, to provide an enrollment update.  Dr. Rye compared enrollment between this year and the same time frame in 2002-2003.  Strategies to increase enrollment for Spring include adding classes on demand off existing waiting lists, building the course schedule larger and concentrating on courses where we know will enroll high numbers, and offering more English, science and mathematics classes.  Offering additional online afternoon classes has been successful and will continue to be developed.  Dr. Rye concluded that Shoreline should make annual target.  
Trustee Jeffrey Lewis asked if enrollment of international students had experienced a drop.  Dr. Rye replied that the international situation has had an impact on all colleges, but Shoreline has sustained a much healthier enrollment than most other community colleges.  

President Moore added that the American Council on Education (ACE) has asked her to become a member of their Commission on International Education.  One target for this group over the next two years is to develop an international index (indexing colleges in terms of international participation.).  Another is encouraging local students to participate in international programs.  

The Delta Epsilon Chi award recipients, the WAVE scholarship recipients, and the All-USA Academic team members will be present at the April Board meeting to meet the Board.   The All-USA Academic Team students from Shoreline will attend a reception hosted by Governor Gary Locke on March 12 in Olympia. 
Dr. Moore reported that she and Trustee Jeffrey Lewis attended his confirmation hearing before the Senate Higher Education Committee on February 2.  That Committee’s recommendation to confirm Mr. Lewis will now go to the full Senate for consideration.  

Professor Dr. Janice Ellis, who will retire this year, has been inducted into the Washington State Nurses Association Hall of Fame.  

President Moore was guest commentator, including a byline, in the February 19 edition of “The Spokesman Review,” writing about “Inroads Made on Medical Worker Shortage,” in her role as chair of the state-wide Healthcare Personnel Shortage Task Force.  She routed a copy of the article to the Board.  

Dr. Moore read an email she received from a student complimenting the Speech Language Pathology instructor and the course in general.  She presented a certificate to the Trustees from the State Board for Community and Technical Colleges recognizing Shoreline’s achievement to exceed performance target reporting for the 2003-04 biennium.  

President Moore has been asked by the Department of Education of participate as a speaker in a webcast for the National Dissemination Center for Career and Technical Education, in Columbus, Ohio, in July.  The topic is serving disadvantaged populations.  
The focused interim evaluation visit from the Northwest Commission on Colleges and Universities is scheduled for Thursday, April 8.  Under Vice President Henderson’s coordination, everyone is preparing final responses to the recommendations for submission to the Commission.

REPORT:  BOARD CHAIR:

On Monday, February 23, Chair Burton, President Moore, Senior Executive for Community and Resource Development, Ms. Kae Peterson, and Shoreline School District Superintendent, Mr. James Welsh, were present at the Shoreline City Council meeting for presentation of a joint proclamation recognizing the two entities’ total of 100 Years of Education in the community.  The proclamation was read by Shoreline Mayor Ronald B. Hanson.  
On February 8 through 11, Trustees Mr. Jeffrey Lewis and Ms. Sarah Phillips, President Moore, and Senior Executive for Community and Resource Development, Ms. Kae Peterson, attended the annual ACCT National Legislative Summit in Washington, D.C. Chair Burton asked Ms. Sarah Phillips and Mr. Jeffrey Lewis to provide a synopsis of the Summit.  
Ms. Phillips remarked that there is no funding for education at the federal level.  Congress is struggling with the deficit.  Since higher education is funded from the discretionary part of the budget, there are always many more requests than there are funds.   

Mr. Lewis said he was proud to travel with Ms. Phillips, President Moore, and Ms. Peterson, to represent the interests of Shoreline Community College.  When the community college agenda was elevated to a national agenda by President Bush in his State of the Union address, the partisanship it created, he felt, was significant.  Although there is a distinct difference in the philosophies of each party about the role of the private sector in higher education, both parties love community colleges.  He noted that the shortage of funding will make us rethink how we provide education in the future.   

On February 1, 2 and 3, Chair Burton, along with President Moore, and Mr. Jeffrey Lewis, attended the Trustees Association of Community and Technical Colleges (TACTC) Winter Conference.  While legislative leaders are positive about community college education, there seems to be general agreement that education in Washington state is headed for trouble.   Solutions under consideration to handle over-enrollment include expanding branch campus locations, combining community colleges with existing four-year branch campuses, and offering baccalaureate degrees at certain community college locations.  Discussion is beginning about the need for better coordination of the transition from high school to community college to the four-year university. A seamless transfer between each of these institutions would increase system capacity by helping students take the required courses in sequence and graduate in four years rather than remain in the system longer.  The Legislature has not developed any substantial solution to increase Higher Ed capacity to accommodate the estimated 20,000 high school seniors graduating in 2008, only four years away.

Chair Burton noted that the League of Education Voters has made a proposal to raise $1 billion for education, which would not be available to the legislature for any other use.  This fund would be used for pre-pre K-12, K-12, and higher education and would be raised by an increase of 1% to the state sales tax.  
Chair Burton read a list of questions he has compiled with regard to Shoreline:

· Issue of access:  How can we resolve the conflict between open enrollment and over-enrollment? – How much service can we give away before it hurts us financially?

· Which programs and which students deserve tuition waivers?  How much service can we give away free?

· Should we offer baccalaureate degrees in certain programs if we have the opportunity to grant these degrees?

· How can we increase our partnerships and contract training?  These areas provide the opportunity to increase our non-state funding.

· How can we tell our story to the community and improve public understanding of what we do?  We provide a complex group of services and it is difficult to "put our arms around" and simply tell what we do.
NEXT BOARD MEETING:
The next Regular Meeting of the Board of Trustees is scheduled for March 17, 2004, beginning at 4:00 PM in the Boardroom.
ADJOURNMENT:
Chair Burton adjourned the meeting at 7:15 PM.







Signed _____________________________









Paul D. Burton, Chair

Attest:  ______________________ 

____________________________ 

Michele Foley, Secretary

